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In the Face of Adversity, Shoulder to Shoulder We Stand
Ronson CHAN
Chairperson of HKJA

Dear friends, colleagues and HKJA supporters,
Greetings!

I am sorry that, because of the pandemic, the HKJA gala dinner has been postponed for
one and a half years. We are able to meet you all in person just now to thank you for
continuing to support HKJA today and with no regrets.

When I first became a reporter, I attended the annual dinner of HKJA for a few times. In
those years, the annual dinner was a gay and lively event. It brought together people from
all walks of life, including business people, legislators and district councilors, public
opinion leaders, and even government officials. Even though the guests might hold
different positions on social and political issues, at HKJA's annual dinner, they talked and
conversed over glasses of wine in good spirits, expressing their opinions openly.

In those years, HKJA was, in my eyes, a cross-class and cross-sectoral space that
transcended politics, parties and other interests. That was a fact. When I first joined the
profession, I was working for a patriotic newspaper. I soon applied to join HKJA, Some
of my colleagues and reporters I knew who worked for other patriotic newspapers were
also members of HKJA. I was thrice elected to the executive committee of HKJA. I was
once the vice-chairperson and now I am the chairperson. Many years ago, I wondered
whether I would become the chairperson one day and make speeches in the annual
dinner, raising my glass of wine to guests and colleagues. Now the dream has come true.
I have become HKJA's chairperson but Hong Kong in 2021 is no longer the same.

I succeeded the former chairperson Chris Yeung last June. I would like to thank Chris for
his commitment to HKJA and his support for junior colleagues. Chris is a senior
colleague and he is always composed and calm. Many people who do not know him think
he is too gentle, but the fact is, whenever the news profession or HKJA is unfairly
criticised or falsely accused, he would be very concerned and would always rebuke and
refute such criticisms and accusations.

I would also like to thank HKJA members for their support and for electing me and other
Excom members end of last June. I remember when the result of the election came out,
former HKJA chairperson Li Yuet-wah thanked us for coming forward and taking up the
posts. I was embarrassed to hear the praise of a senior colleague. To be frank, it was not
easy to find colleagues who were willing to join the Excom. Many people were
concerned about personal safety, future prospects, etc. In fact, the post of vice-
chairperson is still vacant and will remain so until November. This is not common in
recent years. It shows that many colleagues perceive that becoming an HKJA Excom
member could make one's life precarious. That is why not everyone is willing to join.



The four months since I was elected till mid-October when I wrote this article was
undoubtedly the most earthshaking and difficult period of our profession.

Six editors, reporters and managers of Apple Daily were arrested. They were charged for
articles and commentaries they wrote and even for their daily editorial work. The arrested
were all veteran and respected journalists. All of a sudden, they were detained, lost their
freedom and were refused bail. The incident sent a shock wave throughout Hong Kong
and certainly had a big impact on news workers who are still struggling in the frontline
every day.

Apple Daily, which began publishing 26 years ago, ceased operation completely in less
than two weeks. Hundreds of news workers lost their jobs, including reporters covering
sensitive news on politics, court, crimes and security as well as reporters covering
entertainment, business and economy, property market and reporters for the supplement
pages. They had been providing readers with information for leisure or other practical
Information such as real estate news, financial analysis, etc. Now they cannot contribute
to the society like they did when they worked in the news industry.

Last July, a reporter accidentally filmed the assault of a police officer. To everyone's
disbelief, the police treated the reporter as if she was involved with the assault, Her
passport, computer and mobile phone were all confiscated for investigation. When we
learnt about what happened, we fought for her right and provided her with legal support.
Fortunately, the case was resolved satisfactorily. The reporter was proved innocent and
she got her things back.

When the Excom was elected last June, we made a solemn promise to our colleagues and
the society. We know that it is a turbulent time, but freedom of the press is one of the
pillars of Hong Kong's success. Since its establishment in 1968, HKJA has attached
importance to its social responsibility as much as to the needs of our colleagues. Hong
Kong needs both truth and reporters. No matter how difficult the road is ahead, HKJA
will do our utmost to continue to stand high and shoulder to shoulder, In the face of an
uncertain future, we have no other request from our friends and partners other than your
encouragement. Our humble wish is to continue to receive words of encouragement even
if they may be soft and low.

My best wishes to you.

Ronson



